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MINUTES


MARCH 19, 2007
 BRISBANE COMMUNITY CENTER, 250 VISITACION AVENUE, BRISBANE
CALL TO ORDER/FLAG SALUTE

Mayor Waldo called the meeting to order at 7:30 p.m. and led the flag salute. 

ROLL CALL

Councilmembers present:
Barnes, Bologoff, Conway, Richardson, and Mayor Waldo

Staff present:
Police Chief Hitchcock, City Manager Holstine, Community Development Director Prince, Finance Director Schillinger, City Clerk Schroeder, Assistant to the City Attorney Smith, Parks and Recreation Director Skeels, City Attorney Toppel, Marina Services Director Warburton

ADOPTION OF AGENDA

Mayor Waldo said he had a request to move Item G on the “Consent Calendar” to the first item of “New Business.”  He noted CM Barnes asked to add a discussion of retail and downtown shopping as Item C to “Mayor/Council Matters.”  CM Conway suggested moving Item B of “New Business” before Item A.  He proposed renumbering the “New Business” items with the Silverspot Nursery as Item A, Star Awards criteria as Item B, and Mid-Year Budget Review as Item C. 

CM Conway made a motion, seconded by CM Richardson, to adopt the agenda as amended.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS NO. 1
There were no members of the public who wished to address the City Council.

CONSENT CALENDAR

CM Conway requested that Items A and B be removed for further discussion.  CM Barnes asked that Item D be pulled.

C. Approve City Council Minutes of January 22, 2007


E.
Approve joint Open Space and Ecology Committee and Parks, Beaches and Recreation Commission Earth Day/Beautification Day event at Quarry Road Park on April 21, 2007


F.
Adopt Resolution No. 2007-03 declaring April 2007 as Mosquito and Vector Control Awareness Week


H.
Approve Resolution No. 2007-02 adopting an updated Conflict of Interest Code for designated positions


I.
Approve Co-Sponsorship event for harpsichord performance on May 6, 2007 at Mission Blue Center

CM Barnes made a motion, seconded by CM Bologoff, to approve Items C, E, F, H, and I of the Consent Calendar.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

A. Approve City Council Minutes of January 8, 2007

Referring to the fourth paragraph from the bottom of Page 8, CM Conway recommended inserting the word “that” after “informed her.”

In the second line of the same paragraph, CM Richardson proposed changing “worked for Samtrans” to “has been working for Samtrans.”

CM Bologoff pointed out a correction to the second paragraph from the bottom of Page 7.  He clarified that he questioned the feasibility of the library plan, so the word “recommended” should be changed.

CM Conway made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to approve the January 8 minutes as amended.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


B.
Approve City Council Minutes of January 14, 2007
CM Conway noted the third paragraph from the bottom of Page 5, last sentence, incorrectly indicates he suggested bollards in the 100 block of Humboldt.  He recommended deleting that sentence.  

On Page 7, last paragraph, CM Conway clarified that he received an email from Greg Leyh.

Referring to the first line on Page 6, CM Barnes said the word “lawn” should be changed to “synthetic turf.”

In the third paragraph on Page 7, first line, CM Barnes stated that the correct name of the organization he mentioned is Big League Dreams.

CM Richardson drew attention to the eighth paragraph on Page 6, first line, and noted people park in the open space in front of her house rather than behind the house. 

CM Barnes made a motion, seconded by CM Conway, to approve the January 14 minutes as amended.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


D.
Approve City Council Minutes of January 29, 2007

CM Barnes drew attention to the third paragraph from the bottom of Page 2 and said the word “yearly” should be “biannual.”

CM Barnes made a motion, seconded by CM Conway, to approve the January 29 minutes as amended.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

OLD BUSINESS


A.
Consider reintroduction of Ordinance No. 518, amending various sections of the Marina regulations

City Attorney Toppel said the City Council reviewed this ordinance at a prior meeting and proposed some changes.  He noted the staff has done further investigation of liveaboards in the interim, and those provisions were revised to allow certain City employees hired to provide security services for the Marina.  He recommended reintroducing the ordinance and considering adoption at the next meeting.

CM Bologoff expressed his opinion that liveaboards should be strictly prohibited.  He recalled that the City spent considerable money to evict liveaboards several years ago, and he questioned the need to create conditions that could lead to a similar problem in the future.

CM Richardson made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to reintroduce Ordinance No. 518 as proposed.  

CM Conway commented that the provisions adequately address the possibility of City-employed liveaboards providing security services.  He expressed his opinion that there were appropriate safeguards.

Marina Services Director Warburton explained that the City hired a police security aide (PSA) in 2000 who was allowed to live on board a boat at the Marina as long as he was providing security services.  He clarified that subsequently hired PSA’s are not allowed to live on boats.  He added that the proposed language is consistent with Bay Conservation Development Commission regulations and reflects what is actually going on.  

The motion was carried, 4 - 1 (CM Bologoff opposed).

NEW BUSINESS


A.
Approve extension to current lease with Silverspot Co-Op Nursery School

City Manager Holstine said the City Council needs to decide the length of term beyond June 1, 2007.  He advised that the current contract calls for a one-year renewal, and Silverspot has requested a three- to five-year term.

CM Conway confirmed that the staff was comfortable with a three-year term.

Rebecca Porteus, President, Silverspot Co-Op Nursery School, requested the longest lease term possible.  She said Silverspot hopes to continue offering services for a long time.

CM Bologoff made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to approve a five-year lease extension.

CM Barnes noted that in previous renewals, the City Council decided to waive the $310 monthly rent.  He said he was pleased to see that Silverspot was using that money for a tuition assistance program that enabled three families to pay reduced rates.  Ms. Porteus indicated that Silverspot has enough money available to assist two or three more families.  

CM Barnes commended and thanked Silverspot for providing this needed service for Brisbane.

CM Conway confirmed that a five-year term would also be acceptable to the staff.

The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

B. Consider approval of recommendations from PB&R Commission on Star Awards criteria

Parks and Recreation Director Skeels noted that the City has had no written eligibility criteria for the annual Star Awards, a program initially established to recognize volunteer service people provide to a variety of programs.  He said the Star Awards recognition ceremony has been held at the pool for the past couple years in June.  In looking at ways to make the event more focused, the Parks, Beaches and Recreation (PB&R) Commission considered limiting eligibility to volunteers in Parks and Recreation Department programs.  The Commission’s recommendations were considered by the City Council and discussed in a joint meeting last year.

Parks and Recreation Director Skeels introduced the current chair of the PB&R Commission, Randy Romriell, and invited him to explain the rationale behind the Commission’s recommendations, provided as Attachment E.

Commissioner Romriell said the Commission considered a range of alternatives and decided to recommend limiting Star Awards to participation in Citywide recreational and special events, youth teams, City-sponsored environmental events, recreation programs, and classes. He reviewed the proposed eligible programs. 

CM Barnes asked how the criteria would apply to volunteers who helped build the skatepark equipment and basketball courts.  Commissioner Romriell pointed out that the last category refers to “City-supporting groups or individuals.”

CM Barnes made a motion, seconded by CM Richardson, to adopt the eligibility criteria recommended by the PB&R Commission.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

C. Mid-Year Budget Review

Finance Director Schillinger reviewed the status of the 2006-07 budget and five-year projections.  He said he updates the existing budget each February and analyzes likely future trends.  He began by reviewing sources of City revenues and expenditure categories.

Mr. Schillinger identified and explained significant changes in the City’s budget.  He said he anticipated having $576,000 available at year-end to transfer to the fringe benefit fund, which would leave a balance of approximately $7.3 million in the general fund.  He noted staff recommends keeping the balance at $7.3 million.

Mr. Schillinger discussed the status of the City’s utility funds, recreation fund, and capital improvement projects.  He recommended transferring $40,000 from the general fund to the recreation fund to cover the increased cost of utilities.

CM Conway asked if the City had noticed any savings as a result of the solar energy heating system at the pool.  Mr. Schillinger replied that there have been some savings.  He said City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault has been working assiduously to ensure the system is operating at maximum capacity.  He estimated that the utility costs of the pool probably went down by about $16,000 over the past year.

CM Conway recalled that the solar system was supposed to have an 18-year payoff cycle, and he asked if performance was on track.  City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault responded that the system has been running at about 60 to 70 percent of design levels during its first year, but the capacity nearly doubled once larger water recirculation pipes were installed.  He added that it was impossible to predict a payback period because of uncertainties about future utility costs. 

CM Richardson asked what accounted for the increased utility costs for the Parks and Recreation Department.  Mr. Schillinger responded that the amount covers extra costs in the current year.  He said the increase is due to higher water and utility rates as well as the unusually cold winter, and he pointed out utility costs increased for other City departments.

CM Barnes commented that it was comforting to know that the current rate structure is adequate to pay for current operations, a major accomplishment.  He recognized there is still $8 million in unfunded depreciation.

Mr. Schillinger said the staff looked at utility rates and concluded the current rates were the minimums necessary to sustain services.  He added that alternative rate structures to provide greater stability will continue to be explored.  

Mr. Schillinger advised that water usage tends to be higher in dry years, increasing City revenues, and less in wet years.  He noted the City needs to plan sufficiently to balance wet and dry years.  He said the subcommittee will be reviewing this issue prior to bringing the budget back to the Council in May.

CM Richardson asked about the possibility of creating a special reserve account for this purpose.  Mr. Schillinger said a previous City Council adopted a policy that the utility fund should have a 20 percent reserve, but actual reserves are far from that target.  He expressed support for adopting a rate structure that provides more stabile revenues for the City and more stable rates for ratepayers.

In terms of five-year revenue projections, Mr. Schillinger said he expected to see an 8 percent annual increase in property taxes, a 3.5 percent increase in sales taxes, and about the same amount of transient occupancy taxes.  He stated that he also analyzed the impacts of a 1 percent growth rate.  Mr. Schillinger reviewed his five-year expenditure assumptions and projections.  He identified certain projects and activities that were not included in the projections.

Mr. Schillinger said he expected the City to have a small surplus in 2007-08 and a small operating deficit in 2008-09.  After that, he noted, the budget should be in balance.

CM Barnes pointed out the ending fund balance in 2012 will be roughly 30 percent of that year’s expenditures.  Mr. Schillinger noted the City will have another $1 million in the benefit reserve account.

Mr. Schillinger said the City will be looking for ways to increase fee revenues over the next five years to offset cost increases.  He noted future development at Sierra Point, the Northeast Ridge, and the Baylands will have positive impacts on revenues.  Mr. Schillinger added that the City needs to look at the current level of City services and plan for any changes in services over the next five years.

CM Richardson commented that the results of the recent survey will be helpful in evaluating City services and identifying unmet needs.

Mr. Schillinger advised that a number of key City staff people are approaching retirement age.  He noted this is a challenge as well as an opportunity for the City to rethink the way it delivers services.

Mr. Schillinger said staff recommends continuing with the recession planning approach the City began last year.  He commented that there were recessions in 1970, 1980, 1990 and 2000, and it would be prudent to prepare for a similar cycle in 2010.  He noted that because the City operates on a two-year budget, the staff will present a recession plan instead of an operating budget next year.

Mayor Waldo drew attention to the action items listed on Page 3 of the staff report.  Mr. Schillinger recommended approval.

CM Barnes made a motion, seconded by CM Richardson, to approve the mid-year budget projections.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

CM Richardson made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to transfer $44,000 from the general fund to the recreation fund to cover increased utility costs.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

CM Barnes made a motion, seconded by CM Richardson, to transfer $576,000 from the general fund to the fringe benefit fund to be available for future projects.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

Councilmembers thanked Mr. Schillinger for the mid-year update and took a brief recess.

Mayor Waldo reconvened the meeting at 8:58 p.m.


C.
Consider authorizing the Mayor to execute a contract with Pakpour Consulting Group, Inc. in the amount of $119,286.00 for engineering design services for the Water Tank Seismic and Structural Upgrades Project

City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault said the City has three tanks in need of engineering review; the Crocker tank needs significant repairs, and the Margaret and Guadalupe tanks both need to be upgraded.  He stated that these three tanks represent 85 percent of Brisbane’s water storage, and the Crocker tank alone represents over 40 percent of the City’s system-wide storage.  He strongly recommended that the City Council approve the design contract.

CM Barnes observed that the DYK report on Page 5 estimates it would cost about $800,000 to build a 1-million-gallon tank today.  Considering the total budget for this work is $692,000, he asked why the tank was not being replaced.  City Engineer Breault explained that the $692,000 figure covers the design and construction for the three tanks.  He clarified that the $800,000 figure in the DYK was for construction only.  He noted the City has a limited easement area in which to work on the Crocker tank, and repair would be easier than replacement under those conditions.  City Engineer Breault estimated that repair of the Crocker tank will cost approximately $400,000.

CM Barnes asked how long the tank is likely to last after being repaired.  City Engineer Breault responded that the estimated lifespan is 20 to 25 years.

CM Conway noted the description of the Crocker tank repair refers to “Shotcrete,” and he asked for further information.  City Engineer Breault noted Shotcrete technology has been upgraded over the past few years, and the City has established design parameters and concrete specifications in response.  He advised that the City will probably opt for fiber-reinforced polymer as the repair material.

City Engineer Breault said the Crocker tank is a post-stressed concrete tank with a steel liner, and the tanks at Margaret and Glen Park Way are steel.  He noted cast-in-place concrete tanks can also be used.

CM Conway asked about the reasons for the Margaret and Guadalupe tank upgrades.  City Engineer Breault said the upgrades reflect the latest knowledge regarding improving the seismic performance of tanks.  He noted the upgrades consist of ties and braces to prevent bulges and failure.  He added that the consultants will be required to conduct dynamic modeling to accurately assess and design for seismic forces.

CM Bologoff noted the Crocker tank was thirty years old and he asked if the City had expected the tank to last longer.  City Engineer Breault responded that the life of the Crocker tank was about typical.

CM Conway made a motion, seconded by CM Bologoff, to authorize the design contract as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


D.
Consider directing staff to schedule a Baylands Visioning Workshop on May 12, 2007, in addition to the previously scheduled April 9 City Council/ Planning Commission Workshop

Community Development Director Prince noted the City Council asked the staff to consider scheduling and/or adding another workshop on Baylands alternatives on a weekend date.  He estimated an additional workshop would cost $6,000 to $7,000.  He recommended scheduling a workshop on Saturday, May 12, in lieu of the April 30 session to eliminate any additional cost.

CM Bologoff made a motion, seconded by CM Conway, to cancel the April 30 workshop and schedule a workshop for May 12 instead.  

After some discussion, councilmembers decided to hold the workshop from 10:00 a.m. until noon that day.  CM Conway recommended keeping open the option of scheduling additional workshops.

The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

STAFF REPORTS


A.
 City Manager’s Report on upcoming activities

City Manager Holstine reminded the Council that the next Baylands Speakers Series event was scheduled for Thursday, March 22, at the Mission Blue Center.  He said the presentation would feature a panel discussion on economic development issues.

MAYOR/COUNCIL MATTERS


A.
Subcommittee Reports

CM Richardson noted members of the City staff will be attending a Skyline breakfast at the South San Francisco Convention Center at 7:30 a.m. on Thursday, May 22.  She encouraged interested Councilmembers to attend.

CM Conway said he received a letter from Mike Guinogna regarding an upset in the Samtrans election.  Mayor Waldo reported that the vote was 11-8.


B.
Consider setting April 16 at 6:00 p.m. for annual City Manager’s evaluation and May 21 at 6:00 p.m. for annual City Attorney’s evaluation

Councilmembers scheduled the City Attorney’s evaluation for 6:30 p.m. on May 21.

CM Bologoff advised that he would not be present on April 16.  

City Manager Holstine advised that April 23 had been reserved for a General Plan update session, which might not be necessary.  He noted that the Council will not be meeting on April 30.  Councilmembers discussed holding the City Manager’s evaluation on April 23 or May 7, if the Council does not meet on April 23.

Mayor Waldo asked the staff to contact Councilmembers by email with some proposed dates.


C.
Downtown Shopping ordinance
CM Barnes said a number of citizens expressed concerns to the Retail Land Use Subcommittee about imposing restrictions on formula retail stores in the downtown shopping district to prevent chain stores from displacing home-grown businesses.  He noted the subcommittee reviewed ordinances adopted by other jurisdictions and concluded that it might be worthwhile to consider adopting something similar for Brisbane.

CM Richardson emphasized the importance of providing the community with as wide a range of options as possible.  She expressed her opinion that it was inappropriate for the City to protect certain businesses by eliminating competition.  She said she believes in supporting home-grown businesses, but feels consumers should have a choice.

Mayor Waldo suggested that the Council agendize further discussion of this issue.  Councilmembers agreed.  Mayor Waldo asked City Attorney Toppel to work with the subcommittee to develop a proposal for the Council’s consideration.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS NO. 2
There were no members of the public who wished to address the City Council.

CLOSED SESSION
There being no further business, the City Council adjourned to closed session at 9:28 p.m.


A.
Conference with legal counsel regarding existing litigation, City of Brisbane v. Greg Leyh, pursuant to Government Code Section 54956.9

ADJOURNMENT 

At the conclusion of the closed session at 9:37 p.m., the meeting was adjourned with no announcements.

ATTEST:

_______________________________________

Sheri Marie Schroeder

City Clerk
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